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MINUTES OF THE LINCOLN SCHOOL COMMITTEE

Thursday, June 20, 2013

Hartwell Building, Lincoln, MA  

OPEN SESSION

Present: Jennifer Glass (Chair), Al Schmertzler, Jen James.  Also present: Becky McFall (Superintendent), Mary Sterling (Assistant Superintendent), Stephanie Powers (Administrator for Student Services), Buckner Creel (Administrator for Business and Finance). 

Absent: Tom Sander (Vice Chair), Tim Christenfeld, Lisa Pizarro (Hanscom Civilian School Liaison Officer).

I. Greetings and Call to Order

Ms. Glass, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm.     

II. Chairperson’s and Members’ Reports


Ms. Glass announced that Dr. McFall and Mr. Creel attended the first design charrette for the Hanscom Primary School this morning.  She thanked all for their work and the teachers for their time.


Ms. Glass noted that the School Building Advisory Committee [SBAC] met on Tuesday, June 18 and will meet again on Thursday, June 27 at 7:00 pm.  There will be a tour of the Lincoln school buildings on Wednesday, June 26 at 3:00 pm; the group will meet at the Smith building offices. 

III. Public Comments


None.  

IV. Consent Agenda


A. Overnight Field Trips


Documents: 1) File: IJOA, Late Night and Overnight Field Trip Proposal, Revised October 2004 with Cost Spreadsheet; 2) Memorandum from David Trant to School Committee, RE: Fourth Annual Museum of Science Overnight: Sixth Grade Field Trip Proposal, undated; 3) Field Trip Permission Slip; 4) Lincoln Public Schools School Calendar 2013-2014; 5) Memorandum to Parents from David Trant, Announcing: The Fifth [sic] Annual Museum of Science, Boston Overnight Field Trip, dated September 2013; 6) Overnight Program Sample Schedule; 7) Museum of Science Overnight Information for Adults, undated; 8) File: IICA-E2, Late Night and Overnight Field Trip Proposal, Revised October 2004; 9) Letter to 7th Grade Parents: Lincoln School Grade 7 Overnight Field Trip to Sargent Center for Outdoor Education, October 22-25, 2013; 10) Timetable for Sargent Center; 11) Memorandum to Parents and Caregivers from Sharon Hobbs, dated June 21, 2013; 12) Lincoln School Grade 7 Overnight Field Trip to Sargent Center for Outdoor Education, October 22-25, 2013 Parent Consent Form; 13) Nature’s Classroom at Hancock, NH Information Sheet; 14) Site Phone Numbers and Addresses; 15) Sargent Center: Health Information and Consent Form for School Program; 16) Sargent Center: Health Memorandum; 17) What Students Should Bring with Letter to Parents; 18) Letter from KT Therrien, Administrative Assistant, with Site Map and Floor Plans of Cabins; 19) Letter to Parents, RE: School Program at Sargent Center, undated; 20) Sample Schedule; 21) Contract from Nature’s Classroom with Medical Services Request Form; 22) File IJOA, Field Trips Policy, Voted at June 3, 2004 School Committee Meeting


Dr. McFall said there is a small increase in costs for the 7th grade overnight trip to Sargent Camp.

Ms. Glass moved, and Mr. Schmertzler seconded, the motion to approve the 6th grade overnight field trip to the Boston Museum of Science and the 7th grade overnight field trip to Sargent Camp.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the overnight trips.

V. Time Scheduled Appointments


A. District Strategic Plan: Second Reading


Document: Draft Lincoln Public Schools Strategic Plan 2013-2015, dated May 28, 2013


Dr. McFall noted that the Strategic Plan replaces the District Goals document and is a way to focus the district on key priorities aimed at teaching and learning.  The Plan has been developed by the Administrative Team and the Committee and was discussed at the June 6 meeting.  


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to approve the District Strategic Plan for 2013-2015 as presented.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the District Strategic Plan for 2013-2015.


B. Superintendent Summative Evaluation


Document: Draft of Summative Evaluation for Dr. Rebecca McFall, June 2013

Ms. Glass compiled the committee members’ summative evaluation forms into a draft composite summative evaluation for discussion this evening.  She created a spreadsheet of individual ratings and noted that where the Committee members were in agreement on a rating, she placed an x in the box.  The four stages of ratings are: unsatisfactory, needs improvement, proficient, and exemplary.  Ms. Glass said that in the big picture, the members are on the same page and would assign a rating of proficient.  The Committee will reach agreement on an overall rating for Dr. McFall’s performance in her first year in the district this evening.  


The goals are: 1) Effective Entry and Direction Setting (District Improvement); 2) Maintaining Momentum During the Transition (District Improvement); 3) New Superintendent Induction Program (Professional Practice); 4) Fair, Effective Classroom Teacher Evaluation (District Improvement); 5) Implementation of Literacy Interventions for Accelerating Student Progress in Reading (Student Learning).  The performance indicators agreed upon by the Committee and Dr. McFall are: Standard I: Instructional Leadership; Standard II: Management and Operations; Standard III: Family and Community Engagement; Standard IV: Professional Culture.


Ms. Glass noted that the Committee thought Dr. McFall met the District Improvement Goals and the Professional Practice Goals.  The Student Learning Goal is the hardest one to meet, and the members are all over the map on whether she met it.  Ms. Glass said she took the range of answers and noted that Dr. McFall made progress, and this process is a learning experience.  Dr. McFall asked what happens when a goal does not go as planned, and what criteria should be used.  Ms. Glass read the summary on the goals and asked for additions.  The members liked that it reflected the diversity of opinion and decided not to make changes.


On the performance indicators, Ms. Glass indicated that Dr. McFall fell into the proficient category on instructional leadership, management and operations, family and community engagement, and professional culture.


Ms. Glass asked about how the process worked and whether they felt they had enough information and should they have additional information for next year.  Ms. James said there was too much information and asked if they could scale it back.  She noted the importance of having frank one-on-one discussions with Dr. McFall.  Ms. Glass also asked how the process would work if the Committee members were not in agreement.


Dr. McFall thanked the Committee for its support and strategizing during the year.  She acknowledged that her evaluation is a reflection on the work done by the entire administrative team and thanked them.  Dr. McFall will talk to members to discuss areas of growth.  She said the work has been pretty incredible, and they are putting processes in place.  She thanked the Committee for the feedback and said it has been a great year.


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to approve the summative evaluation of Dr. Rebecca McFall with an overall rating of proficient.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the evaluation and the rating of proficient.


Ms. Glass will put together the final summative evaluation and sign it.  She thanked Dr. McFall and the administrative team.


C. Interview Library Trustee Representative Candidates


Documents: 1) Announcement from Jennifer Glass, “School Committee Seeks Library Trustee Candidates,” dated May 10, 2013; 2) Letter from Martin Dermady to Jennifer Glass, RE: Library Trustee, dated May 17, 2013; 3) Letter from Lorie Michaels to Jennifer Glass, Subject: Library Trustee, dated May 24, 2013 


The School Committee appoints a representative to the Library Board of Trustees.  Two people applied for the position—Martin Dermady and Lorie Michaels.  Jacqueline Apsler, Library Trustee, attended the meeting and noted that the Library Board has two subcommittees—Buildings and Grounds and Capital Planning.  Ms. Glass thanked each candidate for volunteering their time and asked each candidate three questions: 1) Why do you want to volunteer for this position?  2) What experience and/or ideas do you bring to the Library Board?  3) What would you do to foster a connection between the Schools and the Library?


Martin Dermady has lived in Lincoln for 20 years and has three children.  The oldest graduated from high school.  He has wanted to be involved with the Town.  His architectural practice is based on education; he has worked with higher education clients such as the Yale Law School Library.  He noted that the job of libraries is evolving, as they are wonderful and powerful places in communities, and they are becoming more of a community center.  Mr. Dermady is interested in fostering the connection between the Schools and the Library and has time available to serve.  He noted that the Lincoln Library is a jewel of a building.


Lorie Michaels would like to volunteer because she has worked in both the School Library and the Lincoln Library.  She desires to give more energy to the two places in Town that have meant the world to her and to her family: the Schools and the Library.  She noted that she is open to whatever needs to be done to foster the connection.


The Committee discussed the attributes of the candidates, noting that both would ably serve the Town and have personal connections to the Lincoln Library.  They decided that Mr. Dermady’s architectural experience would be helpful if the school is rebuilt in some way.  Ms. Michaels was likely to continue her volunteering with the libraries as she is doing it now, and Mr. Dermady would be a new volunteer.


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to appoint Martin Dermady as the School Commmittee’s representative to the Library Board of Trustees for a three-year term.  The Committee voted unanimously to appoint Martin Dermady.


Ms. Apsler said that the next meeting of the Library Board would be held Monday, June 24 at 7:30 pm at the Library.


D. Superintendent’s Draft Annual Plan for 2013-2014


Documents: 1) Memorandum to School Committee from Rebecca McFall, Re: DRAFT Superintendent’s Annual Plan 2013-2014, dated June 20, 2013; 2) “Guidance for Conducting the Evaluation Process,” Part VI: Implementation Guide for Superintendent Evaluation, dated January 2012


Dr. McFall said that the goals come from her self-assessment, entry plan, and strategic plan.  She will reflect again on her evaluation to select personal goals for next year.  She noted that the memorandum presented tonight is very preliminary.  She has identified four goals and reviewed her memorandum, mentioning that at this point, the key actions are not SMART goals.  She said that on goal four, she was not sure she would land there but may look more broadly at the district—is what we are doing working?  They need more thought and development for key actions.  Dr. McFall will ask the administrative team to reflect on the appropriateness of the goals and key actions.  


Ms. Glass noted it was an appropriate starting point, and the administration would reflect on these goals and key actions during the administrative retreat this summer.  The Committee will have the chance to approve the goals.



E. Update on Educator Evaluation


Document:  Update on Educator Evaluation 



Dr. McFall noted that they are on the final leg of the pilot evaluation program.  They will also need to parallel the language with the Lincoln Teachers’ Association contract. 


Dr. Sterling reviewed the work of the Educator Evaluation Professional Learning Community [PLC], a group of 23 teachers and administrators that did 40 hours of work on the new Massachusetts Educator Evaluation.  The group has received a final survey and are finishing the last step—the summative evaluations that are coming from the administrators.  The evaluations will not count, and the administration will put a letter in each person’s personnel file.  They have the timeline for the evaluations for next year, and there is also a building resource team to help the principals to mentor faculty on their self assessments and goals.  The process is complex and has many pieces.  They are focusing on teacher growth and student work.  The evaluations are ongoing conversations between teachers and supervisors.


Dr. McFall noted that Baseline Edge will be used for electronic data collection and will be in place in the fall with training during the summer for the administrators.  It should help with the management piece of this new process.


Dr. McFall said that Ms. Glass, Mr. Sander, Dr. Sterling, and she worked on the contract language on evaluations with the Lincoln Teachers’ Association [LTA].  There have been many deep conversations and much wordsmithing.  She was pleased to say that the LTA voted to approve the contract language yesterday.  She will discuss details during executive session.  Next year, the district will have to share the ratings of teachers with the state.


Ms. Glass thanked Dr. McFall and Dr. Sterling for their work leading the PLC and for putting the district on the right footing for the evaluation process.  She also thanked the teachers who participated in the PLC for their willingness to take risks and to pilot the new evaluation system.  She noted that there will be bugs to be solved, but the group will work together to iron out any issues.


F. Coordinated Program Review Report


Documents: 1) Memorandum to School Committee from Stephanie Powers, Re: Report on Department of Elementary and Secondary Education’s Final Report, dated June 10, 2013; 2) Letter to Rebecca McFall, Superintendent, from Joan Brinckerhoff and  Darlene Lynch of Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, RE: Final Report: Coordinated Program Review, dated May 29, 2013; 3) Lincoln Public Schools, Coordinated Program Review Report of Findings, by Department of Elementary and Secondary Education Onsite Team Members: Joan Brinckerhoff, Chair, and Suzanne Shaw, PQA


Ms. Powers said that the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education conducts a review of each school district to ensure compliance with special education, English Learner Education and Civil Rights law, regulations, and procedures every six years.  The Final Report on English Language Learners will come later.  


Ms. Powers reviewed her report.  She noted that the district did exceptionally well, and the findings in the DESE’s Final Report are very positive.  The district is in full compliance with Title I.  There were no citations in special education, which is rare; there were only three other districts without citations in this area.  The district also received two commendations—least restrictive program selected and professional development.  Civil Rights is one area where the district is not yet in compliance; there are seven areas where the regulations are partially implemented.  Gender identity needs to be included as a protected class, and the language “gender identity” needs to be inserted into policies.  Gender identity is a new requirement, and she met with the DESE representative, and they have done the corrective action to comply with the Civil Rights regulations.


Dr. McFall said that Ms. Powers significantly understated her incredible work and thanked her for it.

Ms. Glass congratulated Ms. Powers and the entire team for their terrific work. 


G. Summer Professional Development and Curriculum Development


Document: Lincoln Public Schools, Summer Work Projects 2013, undated 


Dr. Sterling is pleased with the quality and range of summer work projects.  They were creative with finding funding for the work and wanted to spread the resources.  The Lincoln School Foundation [LSF] is supporting all of the science work, and the district’s new science leader will join the workshops this summer.  Dr. Sterling noted the new science standards focus on inquiry.  Title II money will support the math and educator evaluation workshops.  She said all teachers are digging deeper to start the school year stronger and to make the connections between subjects.  She is thrilled about the work even though it is much to oversee.


Dr. McFall said there is a lot going on in a short amount of time.  Ms. Glass thanked them for their work. 


H. Vote to Delegate Voting Member to the CASE and EDCO Boards


Document: None.


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to appoint Dr. Rebecca McFall as Lincoln’s voting representative to the Board of Directors for the Educational Collaborative [EDCO] and the Concord Area Special Education Collaborative [CASE] and to appoint Mr. Timothy Christenfeld as the representative to the Board of Directors for the Educational Collaborative.  The Committee voted unanimously to appoint Dr. McFall and Mr. Christenfeld.

VI. Superintendent’s Report

Document: None.

Dr. McFall thanked Hanscom Primary School Principal Beth Ludwig and the Hanscom Primary School teachers for their participation in the design charrette for the Hanscom Primary School from June 17-19.  She noted that all worked with Ewing Cole architects to make the Department of Defense Educational Activity [DoDEA] model fit with Lincoln’s model.  Amazing work was accomplished, and the architectural team took their input, and the design reflected it.  In October, the district will receive the report with the completed design and will be at the 35% design stage.  Dr. McFall said the design using a lot of glass is a bit of a conflict with security concerns.  Dr. McFall thanked Mr. Creel for organizing the process and his work with the Base and the Army Corps of Engineers.

Mr. Creel noted that the Ewing Cole team and their consultants are top notch, and he also thanked Ms. Ludwig and the teachers for their preparation and participation as it speeds the process.  He has talked with Facilities Manager Michael Haines and Director of Technology Rob Ford, and they have queued up plans to mesh with the construction of the Hanscom Middle School [HMS], but are still not sure when the move will be.  Design specifications are being reviewed as Congress has limited the amount of space in schools which makes it tough to have an inclusion model of education.  He mentioned that the Domestic Dependent Elementary and Secondary Schools [DDESS] staff has advocated with DoDEA on the space needed for an inclusion model of education. 

Ms. Glass thanked them for their work.

VII. Curriculum


Document: None.


Dr. Sterling attended the Hanscom Primary School’s 2nd grade production of Snow White and the Six Dwarfs, a fractured fairy tale.  She said it was well done, and the costumes were simple and memorable.  There will be a video of the performance available. 


Ms. Glass thanked her for her work.

VIII. Policy


None. 

IX. Facilities and Financial

A. Warrant Approval

Document: None.

Mr. Creel presented the payroll warrants totaling $669,864.86 and the accounts payable warrants totaling $164,812.53 for a total of $834,677.39.  Mr. Schmertzler reviewed the warrants and recommended that they be approved.  Ms. Glass moved to approve the warrants, with Ms. James seconding the motion.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the warrants. 

B. End-of-Year FY13 Financial Report


Document: Memorandum to School Committee from Becky McFall and Buckner Creel, Subject: FY13 Budget Status, dated June 12, 2013


Mr. Creel reviewed his report and applauded administrators for their efforts to encumber money in advance to conduct all of their spending by the third quarter of the fiscal year.  He reminded the Committee that there is no precision yet in the exact amount of the budget surplus for FY13.


Dr. McFall noted their proposed actions for the Lincoln campus, which are to prepay certain special education and collaborative fees and to return some money to the Town (estimated to be $152,820), once all obligations and operational requirements for FY13 have been met.  There are also anticipated unbudgeted expenses for FY14 that total $153,325.


Mr. Schmertzler asked them to contact the Capital Planning Committee for some technology purchases as they would be considered capital equipment.  Mr. Creel said that licensing fees, maintenance and replacement of some technology items are usually included as part of the operating budget.  Dr. McFall noted the bigger capital request would be for standard equipment for all classrooms.


Dr. McFall said that for the Hanscom campus, the monies set aside for the move of the Hanscom Middle School were not included in the report, and they will put the monies back into the reserve fund until they need to use them for the move.  Dr. McFall noted their proposed actions for the Hanscom campus, which are to prepay certain special education and collaborative fees and to return some money to the Hanscom Reserve Fund (estimated to be at least $120,000), once all obligations and operational requirements for FY13 have been met.  There are also anticipated unbudgeted expenses for FY14 that total $130,883.


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to approve the administration’s plan for the end of FY13 spending as presented in the June 12, 2013 memorandum.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the end of FY 13 spending plan.


C. Revolving Accounts


Document: Memorandum to Lincoln School Committee and Becky McFall, Superintendent of Schools, from Buckner Creel, Administrator for Business and Finances, Subject: Current Status -- FY13 Revolving Funds and Legacy Gift Account, dated June 17, 2013


Mr. Creel reviewed his memorandum on the Revolving Funds for Transportation, Athletics, Lincoln After School Music Program, School Lunch, and Legacy Fund Gift Account.  He noted that they look at the balances on a monthly basis, and this year’s report is in the same format as last year’s.


Mr. Creel thanked Food Service Director Cathleen Higgins for her fiscal administration and said there are fewer students at middle school who are buying meals.  Ms. James noted she’s heard the lines are too long to buy lunch at Brooks.


Mr. Creel said the Legacy Fund Gift Account will not have a sufficient balance to meet anticipated needs in 2013-14, and he will talk with the principals about fundraising for it.  The beginning balance was $3,428.61, not $8,463.12 as the memorandum stated.  The total projected revenue was $14,575.00, not $12,180.34 as the memorandum stated.


D. GASB 45 Allocation for Hanscom Retirees


Document: Memorandum to School Committee and Becky McFall from Buckner Creel, Subject: GASB 45 obligation – Hanscom budget, dated May 29, 2013


Mr. Creel reviewed his memorandum and recommended that the Committee vote to approve a transfer of $400,000 from the Hanscom Health Insurance Reserve Fund to the Town’s Group Liability Insurance Fund.


Dr. McFall said they could put money into the Town fund this year, but with the school building projects, they are unsure whether they will be able to do the same thing next year.  She said they do not know who will be responsible for funding furniture, fixtures and equipment (FF+ E).


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to approve a transfer of $400,000 from the Hanscom Health Insurance Reserve Fund to the Town’s Group Liability Insurance Fund.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the transfer of $400,000.


E. LEAP Agreement Extension


Document: Extension of Use and Occupancy


Mr. Creel reminded the Committee that the current agreement with the Lincoln Extended-day Activity Program (LEAP) expires on June 30, 2013, but it contains a provision allowing for an extension to the agreement with mutual consent.  The agreement extends the term for one year, through June 30, 2014, uses the same financial fees as the cancelled Request for Proposal (RFP), and adds the requirement for district-sponsored CORI checks, formalizing an informal agreement in place for several years.  He noted that the fees are the same as would have been charged in the RFP.  The LEAP Board needs to sign the agreement, and then he will bring the agreement to Ms. Glass and Dr. McFall for their signatures if the Committee approves it tonight.


Ms. Glass moved, and Ms. James seconded, the motion to authorize Ms. Glass to enter into a one-year extension of the current rental agreement with Lincoln Extended-day Activity Program (LEAP) for the use and occupancy of POD C.  The Committee voted unanimously to authorize Ms. Glass to enter into a one-year extension of the agreement with LEAP. 

X. Old Business

None.

XI. New Business


None.

XII. Approval of Minutes
Documents: 1) Draft of School Committee Minutes for March 7, 2013; 2) Draft of School Committee Minutes for April 4, 2013; 3) Draft of School Committee Minutes for April 25, 2013; 4) Draft of School Committee Minutes for May 2, 2013

Ms. James moved, and Ms. Glass seconded, the motion to approve the minutes of the March 7, April 4, April 25, and May 2, 2013 meetings.  The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes.  They will be posted on the website.  

XIII. Information Enclosures


None. 
XIV. Adjournment


On motion by Ms. Glass, seconded by Ms. James, the Committee voted unanimously to go into Executive Session for the purpose of contract negotiations.  Ms. Glass, yes; Mr. Schmertzler, yes; Ms. James, yes.  The Committee would not be returning to open session.  The open session adjourned at 9:35 pm.  


The next School Committee meeting is tentatively scheduled for Thursday, August 29, 2013 at 7:00 pm.

XV. Executive Session
Respectfully submitted,

Sarah G. Marcotte, Recording Secretary

